

APPEALS PANEL NO. 3
THURSDAY 5 FEBRUARY2009 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman) Councillors Bainbridge (as substitute for Councillor Devlin) and Graham
1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Devlin.

2.
PUBLIC AND PRESS
RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in Paragraph Number 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

3.
COMPLAINT AGAINST COMMUNITY SERVICES
Consideration was given to a complaint against Community Services.  The complainant was invited to state his case.

The complainant set out his complaint which included:

· The length of time it had taken to deal with the complaint and the suggestions made to the Council;

· The length of time it took for the Council to respond to correspondence and in particular the lack of response to comments regarding the inadequate number of car parking spaces for customers of the Sands Centre;

· The manner in which City Council officers dealt with the complainant and suggestions both in correspondence and on the telephone;

· The lack of advertisement within the Sands Centre that they would refund pay and display costs to customers of the facility;

· Although the car parking at the Sands Centre was not a matter for City Council Officers it was felt that the City Council could have acknowledged suggestions and given a better explanation of the reasons why they were not able to deal with the matter;

· Concerns were raised regarding the illegal and dangerous parking of vehicles in the City that were not being enforced by the City Council’s Traffic Wardens;

· The need for better communication between the City Council and Carlisle Leisure Limited on issues such as car parking requirements.
In response to Members’ questions the complainant clarified the following points:

· Customers were given a red permit from the Sands centre to park in their free parking spaces and it had to be displayed in the car window;
· The Sands Centre refund pay and display tickets to customers who had to use alternative parking at the Sands, but the complainant discovered this at a later date;

· The red parking permits were placed on a desk in the Sands and their use was not monitored by staff;
· There had been no explanation from the City Council regarding the frequent discussions between the City Council and Carlisle Leisure Limited;

The Chairman summed up the complaint as set out in the points above and reminded the complainant that the Panel’s decision would be sent to him within 20 working days of the completion of the investigation.  The complainant left the meeting at 3.05pm.

The Director of Community Services, the Head of Environmental Services and the Highways Services Manager attended the hearing.  The Director of Community Services responded to Members’ questions and highlighted that the appeals procedure for Penalty Charge Notice was laid down in statute.  At the time of the complainants Penalty Charge Notice the system that dealt with car parking was being changed and so there was some delay in dealing with correspondence, however, the complainant was sent holding letters explaining the delay.  

At the request of the Chairman, the Highways Services Manager gave a brief explanation of the appeals process for Penalty Charge Notices and how car parking enforcement was carried out within the City.  He explained that the enforcement of car parks and on street parking did fall to the City Council’s Traffic Wardens.  The enforcement of other parking issues such as parking on double yellow lines was the joint responsibility of the Traffic Wardens and the Police and the enforcement of parking on pavements was the responsibility of the Police.  The working times of the City Council’s Ticket Wardens were not confined to office hours but were staggered so that enforcement can also take place on a regular basis in the morning and early evening.  They also undertake spot checks in the City with the Police of know problems areas such at the City Centre, Shopping centres and outside school.

The Highways Services Manager explained that he had spoken to the complainant regarding the car parking at the Sands Centre and he had explained that the responsibility of car parking at the Sands Centre fell to Carlisle Leisure Limited.
The Head of Environmental Services explained that he had reviewed the correspondence relating to the issue and he felt that the complainant had received full responses to his correspondence and the car parking issue had been fully explained.  He added that the red parking permits clearly stated that they could not be used in the main pay and display car park.

The Head of Environmental Services explained that the responses that had been sent to the complainant were tied to the Penalty Charge Notice appeals process and there was not a lot of scope for officers to deal with comments or suggestions through that process.

The Highways Services Manager added that the appeal for the Penalty Charge Notice had been considered and rejected and the letter explaining the decision had been lengthy and gave a clear explanation of the car parking issue at the Sands Centre.  

He also informed Members that the City Council had previously enforced the free car parking spaces at the Sands centre on behalf of Carlisle Leisure Limited to ensure their was no abuse of the system.  Carlisle Leisure Limited had requested that the Council did not enforce the area so they could manage the car parking themselves.
The Chairman thanked the Director of Community Services, the Head of Environmental Services and the Highways Services Manager for their input.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Panel was satisfied that officers had kept the complainant informed of the process at every stage of his complainant and had been issued holding letters until full responses could be sent;

2) The Panel was satisfied that officers had explained that the car park at the Sands Centre was under the management of Carlisle Leisure Limited and Carlisle City Council;

3) The Panel requested the Director of Community Services to raise the following issues with Carlisle Leisure Limited:

· That greater control was taken over the issuing of car parking and the number of free parking permits in the Sands Centre
· That a more substantial parking permit was produced

· That if the Sands centre did offer the reimbursement of pay and display tickets that it could be advertised for customers

· That Carlisle Leisure Limited take part in future discussions with Carlisle City Council regarding the number of car parking spaces available for customers

4) The Panel noted that the responsibility of enforcing car parks and on street parking fell to the City Council’s Traffic Wardens.  The enforcement of other parking issues such as parking on double yellow lines was the joint responsibility of the Traffic Wardens and the Police and the enforcement of parking on pavements was the responsibility of the Police.  
The Board did recognise that that illegal parking can cause concern for residents in Carlisle.

(The meeting ended at 4.20pm)

